MINUTES OF THE GRADUATE COUNCIL MEETING
August 28, 2012
105 Houchens
Note: Dr. Beth Boehm gave her presentation to the graduate council as candidate for Dean at 3:00 PM, before the regular Graduate Council meeting
Convene – Meeting Convened at 3:30 PM – Dr. Beth Boehm, interim dean, presided. 
Ex-Officio present:  

Members Present:  Susan Olson Allen, Deborah Armstrong, Allen Ashman, Ray Austin, Haribabu Bodduluri, Sherri Brown, Cynthia Corbitt, Eileen Estes, James Fiet, Charles Hubscher, Mary Hums, Debra Journet, Karen Kopelson, Luke Milligan, Balaji Panchapakesan, Bibhuti Sar, and Krista Wallace-Boaz, Amerisa Waters, and Pam Yankeelov.
Members Absent: Lijian Chen, Barbara Clark, Christine Ehrick, Jennifer Gregg, Eric Rouchka, David Scott, and Kristin Wilson (no longer at UofL). 
Guests:  (none)
1. Convene – Dr. Beth Boehm

2. Dr. Beth Boehm – candidate for Dean of the School of Interdisciplinary and Graduate Studies
3. ACTION Item: Approval of minutes of April 24, 2012
Dr. Boehm asked for approval of the April 24, 2012 meeting minute.  MOTION by Deborah Journet; second by Mary Hums.  APPROVED.
4. Standing Committee Vacancies – Dr. Paul DeMarco
Dr. Boehm turned this item over to Dr. DeMarco.  He explained the committee assignments and said he would send out a ballot to council members by email.  He asked the members to send their preferences to him to stay on or run a different committee where there was a vacancy. 
5. Issues for Academic Affairs – Dr. Paul DeMarco

a) Rubrics for Grading Performance in thesis and dissertation defenses and comps exams - SIGS as a unit has to do student learning outcomes (SLO’s) because we have Interdisciplinary Programs .The office of Institutional Effectiveness suggested we develop rubrics for students that are enrolled in ID programs.  We don’t currently have rubrics; the only ones we have are for thesis defense, dissertation defense or comprehensive exams.  He suggested it a good idea to develop rubrics for general use, and they would serve for our SLOs but we could also offer them as a general resource for the graduate community. Academic affairs will start working on this.  

Dr. Boehm mentioned that DGS’s will be asked if they already have rubrics and who might need them.  
b) Alternate Dissertation Formats  - Dr. Beth Boehm commented that we’ve been gathering some info on this….both Barbara Clark (not here) and Deborah Journet have asked about different kinds of dissertation formats.  Barbara brought up that articles are gathered with introduction and conclusion and that’s presented as a dissertation. We want to make it available so the student can choose that.  The other one that Deborah has brought forward; in rhetoric & composition, digital media dissertations are becoming increasingly used (Ohio State has developed a process for this).We’ve already tentatively approved a pilot with one of her students to use this; but again we want to make this available for whomever an alternate format makes sense. We want the Academic Affairs Committee to look into these so we can publish these and let them know an alternative method is available. 
6. Interdisciplinary Tracts: RFP to Centers and Institutes for interdisciplinary proposals – Dr. Boehm.  SIGS is developing an RPP to send to the Centers and Institutes to solicit proposals for Doctoral Tracks in Interdisciplinary Studies. Centers and Institutes have faculty expertise in concentrated areas, but can’t offer degrees, so the interdisciplinary program is the mechanism by which those faculty can participate in doctoral education
7. Envisioning graduate education for the 21st century – Dr. Beth Boehm –

Dr. Boehm said SIGS is going to ask the DGS’s (Directors of Graduate Studies) to volunteer to participate in a reading of the book “The Formation of Scholars.”  SIGS will buy copies of the book and it will be read over the year. There will be two DGS meetings in the fall and two in the spring. She said it is important for the directors to ask every now and then, “What’s the purpose of what we’re doing?”  And why we do certain things the way we do them?  Can students move through a program in 4 to5 years instead of 7 to 10?  A lot of departments/programs do things the way it had always been done in the past, without questioning why or if there is a more efficient way of doing something.  She commented that it’s a useful thing to get people thinking. They don’t have to agree with the book. This project will start soon. Follow up to mentor event from last year.  
8. Policy Updates: - Dr. Paul DeMarco – (handout circulated)
Tuition Awards Policy:  Dr. DeMarco recapped that a lot of the money we use for tuition awards comes from unused tuition funds that are swept by VP for Finance office and returned to us to use for graduate student tuition.  We hope to continue using those funds by recycling back through central admin to SIGS. Our use of those funds counts on that recycling network. There are some programs (Distance Education and Urban & Public Affairs that have a tuition structure that is slightly different). Those programs actually get revenue because they charge slightly higher tuition.  As for distance education, it’s an incentive to offer distance education.  We (SIGS) has adjusted our tuition policy we will fund up to the standard regular tuition, if a student wants to take a distance education course, either they or the department will be responsible for paying the surcharge.  It won’t come out of SIGS funds.  It’s the same for Urban and Public Affairs.
The other implication this has…the fee structure for distance education courses is such that if a student takes 9 hours, which is full time --for regular courses (face-to-face) they don’t pay any additional tuition if they take over 9 hours; for distance education you pay the full distance education fee.  So if that is the situation the student is in, SIGS will not pay the distance education tuition or additional fee. For normal face-to-face course, there is no difference in tuition between 9 and 12 hours. 
Some programs that are beginning to add online courses without a face-to-face component need to be aware that international students cannot take more than three hours a term as on-line courses. They have to have the rest of their courses as face to face. 

Non-degree Admissions Policy – Dr. Beth Boehm
Dr. Boehm said we have a lot of people who want to let in students in degree status who are really not qualified according to our published criteria, and it’s been an increasing issue.  Sometimes you might feel the student has potential, just not realized. Rather than admit them to a degree status, you need to admit as non-degree.  If you admit a weak student in degree status, and he or she fails, that would count against you in retention amounts.  If you admit the student non-degree and he or she drops out, it won’t count against us. But if the student does well in non-degree status,  they can transfer those courses to a degree program.  The reason some people will try to work around this process is that the student will not get financial aid in non-degree status.  Federal financial aid rules prohibit us from offering financial aid to students who are not qualified to be admitted according to our published gpa and test requirements.  Conditional means they meet minimum requirements (2.5 and above) and they can be admitted; they might be a weak student but they have to have a 3.0 and can get financial aid; Provisional just means student might not have final transcript…they will “provide” you with what’s missing.  Students that have between a 2.5 and 2.75 GPA are those who should be admitted conditionally, although programs may have other reasons to admit conditionally.  This will be discussed later too with DGSs.  
9. Report from Graduate Student Council – Amy Lueck, Graduate Research Assistant, gave the report on behalf of Amerisa Waters, President of GSC. 
Upcoming events:


Graduate night at the Cressman Center (100 E. Main Street) September 28, a new event just starting this year. Faculty will be invited.  Adults only event; networking event, good for new students, opportunity for peer mentors bring their mentees who are new to the program and get a chance to meet some other mentors.
An email will be sent out with information. GSC is trying to build partnerships with other graduate organizations (Registered Student Organizations) RSOs.  If you know of any RSOs we would love to be in contact with them.  We are trying to collaborate on social events and to build connections for possible research opportunities.  Feel free to call or email Amerisa or Dr. Boehm.


Planetarium Event – October – family event (more info to come)
SGA – Graduate Student Council’s focus has been on Student Government Association who just got $200,000 put into their coffers we are going to try to ensure that graduate and professional programming gets their appropriate portion of that windfall.  There are questions about transparency with their budgets (include???) and what kinds of events are being supported.  
10. Announcements:
Dr. Boehm announced upcoming DGS meetings:

Sept 14, Belknap Shumaker Building - 2-4 PM

Oct 5, Nursing Bldg., (K-wing Rm. 2036) -- 1-3 PM  

We are trying to go through the agendas as planned.  First hour has been designated for dean’s candidate presentation. Graduate students will be invited also, to allow for any questions. 

11. Old Business - none
12. New Business – 
Allen Ashman – Wanted to announce that the Ekstrom Library is celebrating its 1,000th electronic thesis/dissertation. This is a milestone for the library. Details on a celebration will follow
13. Adjournment –  MOTION by Debra (Journet?  which one?); 2nd by Haribabu Bodduluri to adjourn at 4:10 P.M.   
Respectfully submitted 9/06/12
Jan Link, Recording Secretary
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